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METROPOLITAN KING COUNTY COUNCIL

LABOR, OPERATIONS AND TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE

STAFF REPORT

AGENDA ITEM:  9
DATE:  April 12, 2005
PROPOSED NO:  2005-0149
PREPARED BY:  Mike Alvine
SUBJECT:  AN ORDINANCE approving and adopting the memorandum of agreement negotiated by and between King County and International Federation of Professional & Technical Engineers, Local 17 (Departments of: Development and Environmental Services, Natural Resources and Parks and Transportation) representing employees in the department of development and environmental services; and establishing the effective date of said agreement.
SUMMARY:  The ordinance would approve a Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) to the existing Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) with IFPTE, Local 17.  The Memorandum would implements the negotiations regarding the effects of the expanded duties of 10 Code Enforcement Officer II employees to enforce code in critical area sites as well as non-critical area sites.  The MOA also calls for a two-range in crease for this classification from 59 to 61 (approximately a 4.8 percent increase in pay).  The employees work in the Department of Development and Environmental Services.
Time period covered – The underlying CBA runs from January 7, 2003 to May 1, 2005.  Negotiations are underway for a new CBA, however, both parties felt that it was important to for the public to implement the new responsibilities of the Code Enforcement Officer II employees as soon as possible.
Work Performed – The transmittal letter notes that Code Enforcement Officer II employees are responsible for “ensuring compliance with King County building and property codes.  These responsibilities include investigating complaints and issuing notices including violations of zoning, clearing, grading, housing and building codes, the King County Shoreline Master Program and critical areas codes.”  As an efficiency measure, a new responsibility of Code Enforcement Officers II is the enforcement of clearing and grading violations in both critical area sites and non-critical area sites.  Previously, this was the responsibility of other employees in the department.  

Labor Policies – The underlying CBA and the MOA appear to fall within adopted labor policies and classification and compensation project guidelines.  

Interest Arbitration – The unit is not eligible.
Wage Adjustments – The underlying agreement calls for the standard Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) of 90 percent of the CPI-W, September to September for 2005.

Bi-weekly Payroll Provision – The underlying CBA allows the County to implement bi-weekly payroll.  

Fiscal Note –The 2005 cost to implement the CBA is $22,464.  The 2006 costs are estimated at approximately $7,700.  

ATTACHMENTS:

1. Proposed Ordinance 2005-0149
2. Transmittal Letter dated March 26, 2004

3. Fiscal Note
INVITED:

Richard S. Hayes, Labor Negotiator, Labor Relations, HRD, DES
Ray Goforth, Union Representative, IFPTE, Local 17

Nancy Buonanno Grennan, Manager, Labor Relations, HRD, DES
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